
NATIONAL ARCHIVES AND RECORDS ADMINISTRATION

NARA NOTICE 2023-

Date: February 16, 2023
To: All Employees
Subject: First Amendment Rights of Visitors to NARA Facilities
______________________________________________________________________________

On Friday, in NARA Notice 2023-59, I told you about a lawsuit that was filed against the
National Archives after several visitors to our museum in Washington, DC, were told by NARA
security officers “to remove or cover their attire because of their pro-life messages.”

Today, a federal court approved the agreement we entered into with the Plaintiffs in that lawsuit
to reiterate to all NARA employees and contractors who interact with the public of our policy on
freedom of speech and expression in our facilities. NARA policy expressly allows all visitors to
wear t-shirts, hats, buttons, and other similar items that display protest language, including
religious and political speech. A copy of that agreement (“Consent Order”) is attached.

I want to remind all NARA staff that NARA policy expressly states that no NARA officer,
employee, or agent shall prohibit visitors from exercising their First Amendment rights in NARA
facilities. This policy applies to all NARA employees, contractors, and volunteers in all public
spaces, including museum exhibits and research rooms.

I have issued a public apology to the individuals harmed by the unauthorized actions that are the
subject of the lawsuit. Collectively, I believe that NARA employees, contractors, and volunteers
are committed to welcoming all visitors and treating them with respect. When we have a gap in
following NARA policy or our procedures, it is important that we acknowledge our mistakes and
take corrective actions to ensure they do not happen again.

Thank you for your cooperation in this important matter.

DEBRA STEIDEL WALL
Acting Archivist of the United States

Attached: Consent Order
_____________________

https://icn.nara.gov/docs/DOC-45872


If you have questions about this notice, contact:

Maria Carosa Stanwich, Chief of Staff
maria.stanwich@nara.gov
Room 106
National Archives Building
Phone: 202-357-7458
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